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PROCEEDINGS

THE COURT: Okay. Yes, sir?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Thank you, Your Honor. Your Honor,
some brief motions; and some of these really are not
necessarily motions but some clarifications. And I will
say the Solicitor and I haven’t had a chance to talk
about this. He may -- they may resolve themselves.

The first motion would be a motion to sequester all
of the witnesses.

THE COURT: What’s the State’s position?

MR. FINNEY: Your Honor, as long as we’re allowed to
have the victims and the lead inveétigators. I don’t
believe the other witnesses; they would all be chain of
custody type witnesses and we wouldn’t have an objection.

THE COURT: Okay. All right. Then the victim has
a right to be here. And the lead -- who is the lead
officer? Mr. Clark?

MR. FINNEY: Mr. Clark.

THE COURT: All right.

MR. FINNEY: And Your Honor, would that include Mr.
and Mrs. Gibbons?

THE COURT: Oh, vyes.

MR. FINNEY: Thank you.

MR. KNOBELOCH: Thank you, Judge. The second

motion is just to renew a Rule 5 request for a victim’s
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statement. And our understanding is that there is not
one but we’d like that on the record.

THE COURT: Okay.

MR. KNOBELOCH: And Your Honor, related to that is
that I believe the officer has handwritten
contemporaneous notes from interviewing the victim, which
we do not have.

THE COURT: Okay. Do you want to -- what’s the
State’s position on that?

MR. FINNEY: Your Honor, we will check with the
investigating officer. We understand there may be some
of his handwritten notes that were put into a summary,
which has been provided. And if we have those notes we
will provide them before the end of the day.

THE COURT: Okay.

MR. KNOBELOCH: And Judge just to confirm that
there is not a victim statement. We’re requesting a
victim’s statement but I’'d like the response —---

MR. FINNEY: ——— there is nothing that the victim
has signed or recorded. |

MR. KNOBELOCH: .Thank you. We’d also request the
Solicitor to provide a rap sheet for any witnesses it
intends to call that I have a feeling you...

MR. FINNEY: I’11 be glad to do that.

MR. KNOBELOCH: One more Rule 5 issue. The
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officer’s notes referred to a surveillance video that a
neighbor runs 24/7 and we have not seen that video.

MR. FINNEY: My understanding is that the
surveillance video was checked and there was nothing
found on the video that would be of evidentiary help in
this case to the State. So we don’t -intend to use any
videos. They checked it -- was there anything on it?

MR. CLARK: It was checked and there wasn’t anything
on it.

MR. FINNEY: Nothing was on it the video.

MR. KNOBELOCH: If it’s available we’d still like
to see it if it does have something exculpatory but
that’s...

MR. FINNEY: There was no video that we were able
to review and nothing we have to turn over.

MR. KNOBELOCH: Okay. Our next motion would be
that if the Solicitor intends to bring in bad acts under
Lyle that he inform us.of that prior to commencing the
trial.

THE COURT: Do you intend bring to bring --

MR. FINNEY: One of the defendants, Mr. Pearson,
has an extensive prior record, which we do think we can
use it as -- if we -- if he is allowed or wants to
testify in rebuttal. Mr. Weldon so far as we know does

not have convictions.
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"THE COURT: Ckay. Y’all want to address that?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Well, if he’s saying my client
doesn’t have anything then I’11 let Mr. Devoe address —--

THE COURT: --— so as far as Mr. Weldon is
concerned you have nb criminal record or allow --

MR. FINNEY: That's correct, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Okay. And on Pearson we have ayprior
record that you feel is admissible under the Rule.

MR. FINNEY: Yes, sir. It has .been turned over to
the defense.

THE COURT: All right. Do you have it? Do you
want to address that or you want to address that at the
beginning?

MR. DEVOE: Your Honor, all I have is the regular
N-C-I-C sheet that they provided me with. No more
details than that are on it.

THE COURT: Okay. Is there anything other than the
N-C-I-C that you take a position does not come in under
the rule?

MR. DEVOE: 1I’d have to recheck that —-—- I think
there is one or two that should not come in -- there is a
couple that should come in.

THE COURT: Well, you want to review that with the
Solicitor and if y’all agree fine. If not I’'11l be glad

to -~ of course clearly this would only come in if your
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client decided to testify. So, we could cross that
bridge when we -- when at some point in this trial I will
advise him of his rights to testify. And if decides to
what can and cannot be used against him.

MR. DEVOE: Okay.

THE COURT: Any other issues?

MR. KNOBELOCH: One last issue for us. We had a
previous order authorizing funds for a private
investigator. I don’t anticipate there being any more
investigation.

But just with the fast pace and fluent nature of a
trial we’d ask if we could have 500 dollars that if we
need a subpoena served or something. But I don’t
anticipate needing any further investigation.

THE COURT: Well ~- if it comes up if you’ll let me
know we’ll address that issue then.

MR. KNOBELOCH: Okay. Thank you.

THE COURT: Yes, sir?

MR. DEVOE: I do have a motion on the -- I’d like
to double check and make sure I have the complete
transcript of Mr. Pearson when he talked to the police.

I think they made two tapes but I think there was a third
one that I don’t have when he was interviewed by the
police or by law enforcement.

THE COURT: Do you have it? Are you asking for a
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statement your client made? _

MR. DEVOE: I'd like to make sure -- yes. I'd like
to make sure that we have all the statements that my
client gave.

THE COURT: Okay. Mr. Solicitor?

MR. FINNEY: " As far as I know Your Honor everything
we have was turned over under Rule 5. My recollection is
that there are more than one disk and that more than one
disk was turned over.

MR. DEVOE: I had two but I believe it might have
been three.

MR. FINNEY: I believe there were three and I think
that’s all we had.

MR. DEVOE: I only got two.

MR. FINNEY: My understanding is that when copies
are made sometimes the copies have more than just —-- in
other words the police officer may have made three
originals, but when we copied them we just copied all the
originals on to two disks instead of turning over the
same number of disks. But as far as I know you have all
the information.

THE COURT: Then just clear it up for the record.
Did he allegedly make three statements at three different
times or is this three disks of one statement made three

times. That’s why I’m asking you if you have a statement
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you know March the 3%, May the 7*"; were there three

actual disks or whether it’s three disks recording one

conversation?
MR. FINNEY: I can confirm that to you, Your Honor.
What I will do I mean obviously if I’ve turned over -- I

didn’t hold back anything. So I will double check with
the investigator. If there is a disk that was not turned
over, then I’11 give it to the attorney and he can make a
motion at that time. But my understanding is everything
has been turned over. Once he sees he has everything
that motionawili have been resolved.

THE COURT: But I’d like at least that issue
resolved this afternoon. We’ve got some down time and

give him copies ---

MR. FINNEY: --— I understand ---

THE COURT: ——- and not stop the trial tomorrow ——-
MR. FINNEY: -—— do you have your disk here?

MR. DEVOE: Yes, sir.

MR. FINNEY: We can find out this afternoon.

THE COURT: Y’all check this afternoon and be sure
all that is in place.

MR. FINNEY: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: Anything else Mr. Devoe?

MR. DEVOE: Nothing, Your Honor. Well I would have

one other motion, Your Honor. If the trial doesn’t go
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forward this week I'd motion for a speedy trial.

THE COURT: You made that —- and it’s going to go
forward tomorrow at 2:30.

MR. DEVOE: In case it does not go forward. And I
would ask that you —-- release them on a PR bond.

THE COURT: Okay. We’ll address that then if in
fact it doesn’t for whatever reason. I mean if we don’'t
have enough jurors —- right now the only way this case is
not going forward is through no fault of the State or
y'alls. We just didn’t have enough jurors show up.

MR. DEVOE: No fault of my client’s either.

THE COURT: I understand and I’11l note your motion.
And tomorrow if it doesn’t go forward -— 1f it doesn’t go
forward this week you can renew your motion. But you’ve
got to be here on time.

The disk that you have received is there any issue
about them on some format that you cannot play? So
you’ve been able to listen to what you have. I mean I’ve
had that issue come up because sometimes the law
enforcement disks you can’t play them on a normal...

MR. DEVOE: Well -- and see every disk that I have
and I have thirteen disks.

THE COURT: Okay. I just wanted to be sure that
wasn’t an issue. I thought all that was worked out and

showed up the next day and they said, Judge we can’t hear

10
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any of the disks because whatever format they were
recorded on wouldn’t play on anything we could find. And
that hasn’t usually been a problem here but there have
been in some other counties where law enforcement has
some unusual... Okay. Anything else?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Nothing from us.

THE COURT: All right then we’re going to resume
this situation back at 2:30 tomorrow. And I plan then at
2:30 now if y’all got any other issues you need to deal
with before then because at 2:30 if I’'ve got enough
jurors I’'m going to draw this jury and We’re going to
proceed with that. But y’all got to be here on time or
you got to call me with some emergency if you’re not
going to be here on time.

MR. FINNEY:: Your Honor, reviewing our case file we '
noted a number of motions some of which have not been
reflected todéy and we would just like to note for the
record that there has been a waiver of some of those
motions that‘we will not have to be heard on them. For
example, there was a motion about D-N-A as it relates to
Mr. Weldon.

MR. KNOBELOCH: There was a motion to compel
discovery, which the order was issued and the Solicitor
has complied with. There was an order compelling SLED to

issue some information, which they have complied with.

11
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There was —-- Judge, from memory I think the motion of --
the motion to suppress all the D;N—A evidence and I could
think of a way to make that motion fly I’1l1 play it
again. But at the moment that motion has been ruled on
and we are not -- I’m not trying to keep that alive if
that’s the one...

MR. FINNEY: That’s the one.

MR. KNOBELOCH: And from memory the motion to be
relieved I am not pursuing. And I think the other motion
that I filed at the last time we were here was for a
change of venue, which was not moved ——.I-mean it was not
right and it still is not.

MR. FINNEY: That's correct. Those are the ones.
Thank you, Your Honor.

THE COURT: All right. And as far as this case is
concerned we’ll reconvene at 2:30 tomorrow. Now
hopefully the Sheriff’s office will be a position to give
me some kind of report in the morning as to the status of
these jurors and hopefully we will have enough.

He may -- hadn’t been able to get in contact with
overnight and hopefully be here by 2:30. If they don’t
catch them tonight after work or before they go to work
in the morning we probably will not get a whole lot out
of there, but we'll see. We’ll just have to cross that

bridge after 2:30. Anything else?

12
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[No response]
THE COURT: All right then as far as this case is
concerned we’ll see y’all back then at 2:30.

[Whereupon, court is adjourned for the day]

13
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PROCEEDINGS

MR. FINNEY: 2011-GS-14-0068. A true bill
indictment against Michael Wilson Charlie Pearson and
Victor McCoy Weldon, a six count indictment alleging
count one, Burglary First Degree, count two, Attempted
Murder, count three, Armed Robbery, count four, Grand
Larceny, count five, Kidnapping, count six, Possession of
a Weapon During a Violent Crime.

The State is ready to proceed, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Okay. Thank you, sir. All right.
Ladies and gentlemen, if you’ll give me your attention
we’re about to begin the trial of the State versus
Michael Pearson and Victor Weldon. And those are the two
we are proceeding against today, Mr. Solicitor?

MR. FINNEY: Yes, sir.

JURY VOIR DIRE

THE COURT: Is there any member of the jury panel
connected by blood or marriage or close personal relation
or personal friend with Michael Pearson or Victor Weldon?
If so, please stand.

[No responsej

THE COURT: I'm going to read a list of potential
witnesses in this case. And I need you to pay close
attention because I need to know if you are connected by

blood or marriage, close personal friend, or social




18

e N

SN

O 0 NN U A WwWN

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

State v Michael Pearson, Victor Weldon (2011-GS-14-0068)
Volume 2 - May 15, 2012

relations with any of the potential witnesses in this
case. And if you are then you should stand up when you
hear the name; and sometimes it may be more than one name
but at least -- and then I’1ll come back and ask you
individual questions concerning it.

Edward Gibbons, Kay Gibbons, Geena Gibbons Wilson,
Joe Wilson, Creighton Cheek, Micha Joseph, Barney Dozier,
Kenneth Clark, Lin Ham, Curtis Hickman, Ricky Richards,
Brandon Braxton, Terry Goff, Jacob Harrison, Marie Hodge,
Barbara Procter, Catherine Leisy, Mack Eaddy, Walter
Bush, Loretta Green, Latoya Benbow, John Hornsby, Richard
Gamble, Solomon Sheroid, Gregory Brailsford, Lewis
Mendes, Rick Elms, Ken Hodge, Nick Perry, Victor Weldon,
Jessica Weldon, Barbara Weldon, Jimmie Cagle, Loretta
Green, Michael Pearson, George Frierson, James Clark,
Charles Taylors, and Reverend Wilson who -- Lisa Cousar,
Tim Busby, Jodi Godwin, Donald Frierson, Gerald Frierson,
Stacy Herring, Ann Jarrett, John Henry Brown, Kelsey
Cousar, and Trent Moore.

Is any member of the jury panel connected by blood
or marriage, close personal friends or social relations
with any of those potential witnesses? If so, please
stand.

[Whereupon, an individual stands]

THE COURT: Okay. Give your name and number
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please, ma’am?

MS. EVINS: 46, Teresa Evins.

THE COURT: Okay. What -- tell me about Barney
Dozier. Are you related or just friends or ---

MS.‘EVINS: We were married to first cousins. And
he lived directly behind me.

THE COURT: Okay. And the fact that you were
married to first cousins and were neighbors and if he is
a witness in this case would that affect your ability to
give both the State and these defendants a fair and
impartial trial?

MS. EVINS: Yes.

THE COURT: It would? All right. And you are 467

MS. EVINS: Yes.

THE COURT: Rhonda Johnson?

MS. EVINS: No.

THE COURT: I'm on the wrong list? All right.

Ms. Evins?

‘MS. EVINS: Yes.

THE COURT: I'm going to excuse you from this
trial.

[Whereupon, juror number 46 is excused for this
triall

THE COURT: All right. Yes, sir?

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: [Inaudible]
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THE COURT: What’s your name and number?

MR. WORRELL: Melvin Worrell, 160.

THE COURT: And in fact you’re friends with one of
the officers in this case. Would that affect your
ability to give both the State and these defendants a
fair and impartial trial?

. MR. WORRELL: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: It would? You can listen to evidence
and be fair?

MR. WORRELL: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: Okay. Thank you, sir.

MR. CORBETT: Judge, may we have his number again?

THE COURT: 160. Mr. Worrell.

[Whereupon, an individual stands]

THE COURT: Yes, ma’am?

MS. HILTON: Number 61 —--—-—

THE COURT: Okay. And tell me who you know or are
related to?

MS. HILTON: Actually I worked with Joe and Geena
Wilson for two and half years.

THE COURT: Okay. And would that affect your
ability to be fair and impartial?

MS. HILTON: I think it would affect it.

THE COURT: Okay. Thank you. I’11 excuse you.

[Whereupon, juror number 61 is excused]




O & N &N Wn R

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

State v Michael Pearson, Victor Weldon (2011-GS-14-0068)
Volume 2 - May 15, 2012

THE COURT: Yes, ma’am?

MS. JOHNSON: Trent Moore. I'm on page 2, 44.

THE COURT: And tell me who you are related to?

MS. JOHNSON: Trent Moore is my sister-in-law’s son.
He’s mY-nephew.

7 THE- COURT: I missed that part. Say that one more
time.

MS. JOHNSON: Trent Moore is my nephew by marriage.

THE COURT: And the fact that he is a potential
witness in this case would that affect your ability to be
fair and impartial?

MS. JOHNSOﬁ: I won’t be.

THE COURT: You won’t be fair?

MS. JOHNSON: No.

THE COURT: Okay. I appreciate that because what
I'm trying to find is a fair jury that can listen to the
evidence in this case and render a fair verdict.

And if you think -- if any of you think because of
your relationship to any of the witnesses you can’t be
fair I need to know that. So I'm going to excuse you
then.

[Whereupon, juror number 44 is excused]

THE COURT: You are Patricia Dow?

MS. DOW: I’'m Patrice Dow on the first page.

THE COURT: Normally we don’t have this problem

21
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because we don't have two lists. Are you Ms. Johnson?

MS. JOHNSON: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: Okay. Ms. Johnson is excused. Now,
I’11l get back to you Ms. Dow. Yes, ma’am?

MS. REAVES: List 2, juror number 82 Allison
Reaves.

THE COURT: Okay. Ms. Reaves?

MS. REAVES: I attend church with Joe and Geena
Wilson.

THE COURT: Okay. And the fact that you go to
their church would that affect your ability to be fair
and impartial?

MS. REAVES: ©No sir, it will not.

THE COURT: Thank you. Okay. Yes ma’am, Ms. Dow?

MS. DOW: I attend church with the Loretta Green.

THE COURT: And the fact that she may be a
potential witness in this case would that affect your
ability to be fair and impartial?

MS. DOW: No, sir.

THE COURT: Okay. Thank you, ma’am.

MS. WITHERSPOON: Donald Frierson is my cousin.

THE COURT: And what?

MS. WITHERSPOON: 159.

THE COURT: I understand that. How close a cousin?

MS. WITHERSPOON: A third.
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THE COURT: Okay. And you’re Ms. Withersppon?

MS. WITHERSPOON: I am.

THE COURT: Would that affect your ability to be
fair and impartial?

MS. WITHERSPOON: [Tnaudible]

THE COURT: Thank you, ma'am. Yes, ma’am?

MS. STOIA: ’i’m juror number 132. I am familiar
with a couple of the names. I do know Jimmie Cagle but I
don’t feel like I would be unable to...

THE COURT: Do you think you could be fair? You
could listen to the evidence and be fair to both sides?

MS. STOIA: I think I could.

THE COURT: Okay.  Thank YOu, ma'am. Yes, sir?

MR. BURDEN: Juror number 30. I’ve known Mr.
Gibbons for the past five years. BAnd I'm close friends
with Mr. Dozier -- second cousin --

THE COURT: Okay. And your last name is Gardner?

MR. BURDEN: Burden.

THE COURT: I'm on the wrong list. Okay, Mr.
Burden. So having said that do you think you could be
fair and impartial?

MR. BURDEN: No.

THE COURT: All right. I’11l excuse you. Thank

you.

[Whereupon juror number 30 is excused]
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THE COURT: Yes, ma’am?

MS. MCFADDEN: Chinesa McFadden, juror number 63 on
list 2.

THE COURT: Okay. Ms. McFadden?

MS. MCFADDEN: Mr. Barney Dozier, his daughter and
mine are friends.

THE COURT: Aﬁd the fact that he may be a witness
in this case would that affect your ability to be fair
and impartial?

MS. MCFADDEN: No, it shouldn’t.

THE COURT: So you can be fair?

MS. MCFADDEN: Yes.

THE COURT: Thank you, ma'am. Yes, ma’am?

MS. HAMPTON: Juror number 60 on the first list.

THE COURT: Okay.

MS. HAMPTON: I'm not related to anybody that is on
the list but I do daily business with Mr. Gibbons; on a
daily basis.

THE COURT: Okay. And the fact that you do that
would that -- do you think you could be fair and
impartial?

MS. HAMPTON: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: You can be?

MS. HAMPTON: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: Thank you, ma'am. And your name is

10
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Hampton? Your last name is Hampton?

MS. HAMPTON: Hampton.

THE COURT: Thank you, ma'am. Yes, sir?

MR. BLANDING: Juror number 12. I know Trent --

THE COURT: You can be fair?

MR. BLANDING: I couldn’t be fair.

THE COURT: You cannot? I’1ll excuse you from this
trial, Mr. Blanding.

[Whereupon juror number 12 is excused]

THE COURT: Yes, ma’am?

MS. RIDGEWAY: Juror 118, Joanne Ridgeway. Mr.
Gibbons has known my family all my life.

THE COURT: Héving said that do you think yoﬁ could
listen to the evidence in this case and be fair to both
sides?

MS. RIDGEWAY: Yes sir, I think I can.

THE COURT: Thank you, ma'am. Okay, anyone else?

[No response]

THE COURT: The attorneys involved in this case
representing the State is Solicitor Ernest Finney -- are

you —-- anybody else?

MR. FINNEY: Yes, sir. Mr. Corbett will be
assisting.
THE COURT: Okay. Jason Corbett. The defense Mr.

John Knobeloch and Laura and Harry Devoe if y’all will

11
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stand up.

[Whereupon, they comply]

THE COURT: Any member of the jury panel connected
by blood or marriage or a close personal friend or have
social relations with any of these attorneys or have been
represented by them in the past? Is so, please stand.

[No response] |

THE COURT: Thank you. Y’all can be seated.

[They attorneys comply]

THE COURT: Any member of the jury paneliformed or
expressed an opinion about any of the issues or matters
involved in this case? If so, please stand.

[No response]

THE COURT: Any member of the jury panel aware of
any bias or prejudice towards the State of South Carolina
or these defendants? If so, please stand.

[No response]

THE COURT: Any member of the jury panel served in
the Grand Jury that heard this case? If so, please
stand?

[No response]

THE COURT: Any member of the jury panel or member
of your immediate family ever been a victim of a crime?
If so, please stand.

[Whereupon, an individual stands]

12
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MR. BOWMAN: Yes, sir. Victim of a crime.

THE COURT: You ever been a victim of a crime?

MR. BOWMAN: If I was?

THE COURT: Yes? You or an immediate member of
your family?

MR. BOWMAN: A member of my family.

THE COURT: Okay. Tell me your number again?

MR. BOWMAN: Number 9.

THE COURT: How close a member of thé family wés
involved in a crime?

MR. BOWMAN: My brother.

THE COURT: Okay. And the fact that he was a
victim of a crime would that affect your ability to be
fair and impartial to both sides of this case?

MR. BOWMAN: No, sir.

THE COURT: Thank you, sir. Anyone else?

[Whereupon, an individual stands]

THE COURT: Yes, ma’am?

MS. DODSON: On list 2, 21. I was robbed.

THE COURT: Okay. And would that affect your
ability to be fair and impartial?

MS. DODSON: No.

THE COURT: Okay. Thank you, ma'am. Anyone
else?

[No'response]

13
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THE COURT: Any member of the jury panel due to —--
or moral or religious reasons unable to render or sit in
judgment of your fellow man? If so, please stand.

[No response]

THE COURT: Any member of the jury panel know any
reason whatsoever they can’t give the State of South
Carolina and these defendants a fair and impartial trial?
If so, please stand?

[No response]

THE COURT: Any further questions from the State?

MR. PFINNEY: None, Your Honor.

THE COURT: From the defense?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Nothing.

MR. DEVOE: No, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Okay. Madame Clerk, if you will give
us a jury? We’ve got to go back to the old school. TWe
used to have these new computers that normally would do
this but because we had to bifurcate this jury list it is
not able to do that.

But Mr. Davis is very capable of doing that so he’s
going to draw your names out of the cylinder in random
order and we’ll form a new list and draw a jury from it.

CLERK OF COURT: As I told you earlier if I call
your name come through the aisle here [indicates] come up

to the Mic and turn around and face the tables and stand

14
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there until I tell you whether to have a seat back in the
jury pool or have a seat in the jury box. If you have
belongings, please bring them with you.

STRIKING OF THE JURY .

CLERK OF COURT: Number 31 on the second list
Clarence Georgia. Number 31 on the second list, Clarence
Georgia.

[Whereupon, Mr. Georgia comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: I need you to stand right there
Mr. Georgia I have to ask them a question and then I’11l
tell you what to do.

What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please excuse the juror from this
trial.

CLERK OF COURT: Mr. Georgia, you can have a seat
back in the jury pool. Thank you, sir.

[Whereupon, Mr. Georgia retufns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 3 on the first list, Steven
L. Barrineau.

'[Whereupon, Mr. Barrineau comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defendant Weldon?

MR. DEVOE: Please excuse this juror fiom the
trial. |
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CLERK OF COURT: You may have a seat back in the
jury pool, sir. Thank you.

[Whereupon, Mr. Barrineau returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 30 on the first list,
Jocelyn C. Burden.

MR. FINNEY: She has been excused.

CLERK OF COURT: Excused? Oh, I'm sorry. Number
52 on the first list, Jan Garten.

[Whereupon, Ms. Garten comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.
CLERK OF COURT: Defense, Weldon?
MR. DEVOE: Please excuse this juror.

CLERK OF CQURT: You may have a seat back in the
jury pool, ma’am. Thank you.

[Whereupon, Ms. Garten returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COQURT: Number 9 on the second list, Keith
D. Bowman.

[Whereupon, Mr. Bowman comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please excuse the juror from this
trial.

CLERK OF COURT: You may have a seat back in the
jury pool, sir.

[Whereupon, Mr. Bowman returns to the jury pool]

16
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CLERK OF COURT: Number 15 on the second list, Eva

L.. Brown.

hold

[Whereupon, Ms. Brown comes forward]
CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?
MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.
CLERK OF COURT: Weldon?

[No response]

CLERK OF COURT: Pearson?

MR. DEVOE: Please seat the juror.
CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat in the Jjury box --
on just a minute, Ms. Brown.
MR.‘KNOBELOCH: Please seat the juror.
MS. KNOBELOCH: Please seat the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Go over to the --

[Whereupon, Ms. Brown is seated in the jury box as a

juror]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 145 on the first list,

Robert L. Walters.

[Whereupon, Mr. Walters comes forward]
CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?
MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Weldon?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please seat the juror.
CLERK OF COURT: Pearson?
MR. DEVOE: Please seat the juror.

17
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CLERK OF COURT: Okay. Have a seat in the jury
box.

[Whereupon, Mr. Walters is seated in the jury box as
a juror]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 127 on the first list,
Sandra F. Shapiro. |

[Whereupon, Ms. Shapiro comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please excuse the juror from this
trial.

CLERK OF COURT: Ma’am, have a seat back in the
jury pool. Thank you.

[Whereupon, Ms. Shapiro returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 148 from the first list,
Ronnie D. Welch.

[Whereupon, Mr. Welch comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Weldon?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please excuse the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat back in the jury pool.

[Whereupon, Mr. Welch returns tc the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 82 from the first list,
Allison R. Reeves —— excuse me, second list. I'm sorry,

second list.

18
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[Whereupon, Ms. Reeves comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the Stéte?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Weldon?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please excuse the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Please have a seat back in the
jury pool.

[Whereupon, Ms. Reeves returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 6 from the second list, Roy

L. Beard.

[Whereupon, Mr. Beard comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: . Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Weldon?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please seat the juror.

MR. DEVOE: Please excuse the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: You can have a seat back in the
jury pool~at this time.

[Whereupon, Mr. Beard returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 60 from the first list,
Sharon L. Hampton.

[Whereupon, Ms. Hampton comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Weldon?

19
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MR. KNOBELOCH: Please excuse the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: You may have a seat back in the
jury pool, ma’am. Thank you.

[Whereupon, Ms. Hampton returns to the jury poocl]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 8 from the second list,
Russell Blackwell, Jr.

[Whereupon, Mr. Blackwell comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please excuse the juror from this
trial.

CLERK OF COURT: You can have a seat in the jury
pool, sir. Thank you.

[Whereupon, Mr. Blackwell returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 58 from the first list,
Jamilla K. Griffith.

[Whereupon, Ms. Griffith comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Weldon?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please seat the juror.
MR. DEVOE: Please seat the juror.
CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat in the jury box,

ma’am. Thank you.
[Whereupon, Ms. Griffith is seated in the jury box

as a juror]

20
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CLERK OF COURT: Number 152 from the first list,
Calvin White.

[Whereupon, Mr. White comes forward]

CLERK COF COURT: What say the State?’

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Weldon?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please excuse this juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat back in the jury pool.
Thank you.

[Whereupon, Mr. White returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number. 119 from the first list,
Sheila H. Ridgeway.

[Whereupon, Ms. Ridgeway comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Weldon?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please seat the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat in the jury box,
ma’ am. |

[Whereupon, Ms. Ridgeway is seated in the jury box
as a juror]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 63 from the second list,
Chinesa V. McFadden.

[Whereupon, Ms. McFaaden comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

21
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MR. FINNEY: Please swear the witness -- the juror,

excuse me.

CLERK OF COQURT: Weldon?
[No response]
MR. DEVOE: Please excuse this juror.

CLERK OF COURT:
[Whereupon, Ms.
CLERK OF COURT:
Candy W. Duke.
[Whereupon, Ms.

CLERK OF COURT:

Have a seat back in the jury pool.
McFadden returns to the jury pool]

Number 22 from the second list,

Duke comes forward]

What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT:
MR. KNOBELOCH:
CLERK OF COURT:
jury pool.
[Whereupon, Ms.
CLERK OF COURT:
Dodson. |
[Whereupon, Ms.

CLERK OF COURT:

Weldon?
Please excuse this juror.

You can have a seat back in the

Duke returns to the jury pool]

Number 21 from list 2, Sue B.

Dodson comes forward]

What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT:
MR. KNOBELOCH:

'CLERK OF COURT:

Defendant Weldon?
Please excuse this juror.

Have a seat back in the jury pool.

22
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[Whereupon, Ms. Dodson returns to the

CLERK OF COURT: Number 129 from the
Deborah R. Smith.

[Whereupon, Ms. Smith comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please excuse the juror
trial.

CLERK OF COURT: You can have a seat
jury pool. Thank you.

[Whereupon, Ms. Dodson returns to the

jury pool]

first list

from this

back in the

jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 32 from the first list,

Will R. Cantey.
[Whereupon, Mr. Cantey comes forward]
CLERK QF COURT: What say the State?
MR. FINNEY: Please excuse the juror
trial. |
[Whereupon, Mr. Cantey returns to the
CLERK OF COURT: Number 118 from the

Joanne L. Ridgeway.

from this

jury pool]

first list,

[Whereupon, Ms. Ridgeway comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?
MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defendant -—--

MR. KNOBELOCH: —-——- please excuse the juror.

[Whereupon, Ms. Ridgeway returns to the jury pool]
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CLERK OF COURT: Number 16 from the first list,

‘Dontrell G. Bradley.

[Whereupon, Mr. Bradley comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

~ MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defendant Weldon?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please seat the juror.

MR. DEVOE: Please seat the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat in the jury box.

[Whereupon,.Mr. Bradley is seated in the jury box as
a juror]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 2 from the second list --
excuse me, number 46 from the second list, Rhonda S.
Johnson.

[Whereupon, Ms. Johnson comes forward]

CLERK OF COQURT: What say the Staté?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Weldon?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please excuse this juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat back in the jury pool.
Thank you.

[Whereupon, Ms. Johnson returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 100 from the second list,
Melissa A. Woodard.

"[Whereupon, Ms. Woodard comes forward]
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held]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defendant'Weldon?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please excuse this juror.
[Whereupon, Ms. Woodard returns to the jury pool]
THE COURT: Y’all approach.

[Whereupon, an off the record bench conference is

CLERK OF COURT: Number 78 from the first 1list,

Willie E. Keitt.

Tina

[Whereupon, Mr. Keitt comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defendants?

MR. KNOBEILOCH: Please excuse this juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat back in the jury pool.
[Whereupon, Mr. Keitt returns to the jury pool]
CLERK OF COURT: Number 132 from the first list,
L. Stoia.

[Whereupon, Ms. Stoia coﬁes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defendants?

MR. DEVOE: Please excuse this juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat back in the jury pool.
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[Whereupon, Ms.

CLERK OF COURT:
Charlotte Wells.

[(Whereupon, Ms.

CLERK OF COURT:

Stoia returns to the jury pool]

Number 149 from the first list,

Wells comes forward]

What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please excuse the juror from this

trial.
[Whereupon, Ms.

CLERK OF COURT:

‘Melody T. Davis.

[Whereupon, Ms.

CLERK OF COURT:

Wells returns to the jury pool]

From list number 1 number 41,

Davis comes forward]

What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT:
MR. KNOBELOCH:
CLERK OF COURT:
[Whereupon, Ms.
CLERK OF COURT:
Troutman, number 141.
[Whereupon, Mr.

CLERK OF COURT:

Defendant?

Please excuse the juror.

Have a seat back in the jury pool.
Davis returns to the jury pool]

From list number 1 Martin D.

Troutman comes forward]

What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT:

MR. KNOBELOCH:

CLERK OF COURT:

Defendants.
Please seat the juror.

Please have a seat in the jury
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box. Thank you.

[Whereupon, Mr. Troutman is seated in the jury box

as a juror]

CLERK OF COURT:
Dow.

[Whereupon, Ms.

CLERK OF COURT:

Number 44 from list 1, Patrice I.

Dow comes forward]

What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

MR. KNOBELOCH:

CLERK OF COURT:
ma’ am.

[Whereupon, Ms.
juror]

CLERK OF COURT:
Brown.

[Whereupon, Mr.

CLERK OF COURT:

Please seat the juror.

Have a seat in the jury box,

Dow is seated in the jury box as a

Number 14 on list 2, Datamine M.

Brown comes forward]

What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please excuse the juror from this

trial.
CLERK OF COURT:
[Whereupon, Mr.
CLERK OF CQURT:
[Whereupon, Ms.

CLERK OF COURT:

Have a seat back in the jury pool.
Brown returns to the jury pool]

Number 96 on list 2, Helen Vail.
Vail comes forward]

What say the State?

'MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.
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CLERK OF COURT: Defendants?

MR. DEVOE: Please excuse this juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat back in the jury pool.

[Whereupon, Ms. Vail returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 131 from the first 1list,
James M. Sprott, Jr.

[Whereupon, Mr. Sprott comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear_the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defendants?

MR. DEVOE: Please excuse this juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat back in the jury pool.

[Whereupon, Mr. Sprott returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 46 from the first list,
Teresa W. Evins -- excuse me, I'm sorry. Number 4 from
the first list, Taylor N. Barrineau.

[Whereupon, Ms. Barrineau comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.
MR. KNOBELOCH: Please excuse the juror.
CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat back in the jury pool.

[Whereupon, Ms. Barrineau returns to the jury pooll
CLERK OF COURT: Number 34 from the first list,
Susan L. Carty.

[Whereupon, Ms. Carty comes forward]

28




I ~

O 0 3 & v A~ W N

NN N N N N —H o e e e e e e e
hnh 2 W NN = O O W NN W R WN= O

State v Michael Pearson, Victor Weldon (2011-GS-14-0068)
Volume 2 - May 15,2012

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defendant.

MR. DEVOE: Please seat the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat in the jury box ma’am.
Thank you.

[Whereupon, Ms. Carty is seated in the jury box as a
juror]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 66 from the second list,
Amy B. McGee.

[Whereupon, Ms. McGee comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defense?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please excuse this juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat back in the jury pool.

[Whereupon, Ms. McGee returns to the jury pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 125 from the first list,
Julie F. Scurry.

[Whereupon, Ms. Scurry comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defense?\

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please swear this juror.
CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat in the jury box,
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ma’ am.

[Whereupon, Ms. Scurry is seated in the jury box as
a juror] |

CLERK OF COURT: Number 160 from the first list,
Melvin M. Worrell, II.

[Whereupon, Mr. Worrell comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defense?

MR. DEVOE: - Please swear this juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat in the jury box, sir.

[Whereupon, Mr. Worrell is seated in the jury box as
a Jjuror]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 30 from the second list,
Hydrick L. Gardner, Jr.

[Whereupon, Mr. Gardner comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defense?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat in the jury box.

[Whereupon, Mr. Gardner is seated in the jury box as
a juror].
CLERK OF COURT: Number 51 from the first list,

Wanda H. Garner.

30




O o0 N1 Y w»n A WON e

NN N NN N e e e e e e e e
L AW N = O VW NN R W N = O

State v Michael Pearson, Victor Weldon (2011-GS-14-0068)
Volume 2 - May 15, 2012

[Whereupon, Ms. Garner comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please swear the juror for this
trial.

[Whereupon, Ms. Garner is seated in the jury box as
a juror]

THE COURT: Two alternates, please.

CLERK OF COURT: From the first list number 48,
Diana C. Foflygen.

[Whereupon, Ms. Foflygen comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Defendant?

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please swear this juror.

CLERK OF COURT: Have a seat in the -- the first
seat and that will be your seat forever.

[Whereupon, Ms. Foflygen is seated in the jury box
as an alternate juror]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 76 from jury list number 2,
Tommy Parker, Jr.

[Whereupon, Mr. Parker comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please excuse the juror.
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[Whereupon, Mr. Parker returns to the jury pooil]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 159 from the first list,
Diane M. Witherspoon.

[Whereupon, Ms. Witherspoon comes forward]

CLERK OF COURT: What séy the State?

MR. FINNEY:  Please excuse the juror from this
trial.

CLERK OF COQURT: Have a seat back in the jury pool.

[Whereupon, Ms. Witherspoon returns to the jury
pool]

CLERK OF COURT: Number 33 from the first list,
Frances Carter.

[Whereupon, Ms. Carter comes forwardl]

CLERK OF COURT: What say the State?

MR. FINNEY: Please swear the juror.

MR. KNOBELOCH: Please swear the juror.

CLERK OF COURT: That will be your seat right in
front of the Bailiff.

[Whereupon, Ms. Carter is seated in the jury box as
an alternate juror]

THE COURT: Any matters of law pertaining to
selection of the jury on behalf of the State?

MR. FINNEY: None from the State.

THE COURT: And the defense?

MS. KNOBELOCH: May we approach briefly, Your
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Honor?
'THE COURT: Okay.

[Whereupon, an off the record bench conference is
held]

THE COURT: After the bench conference it is my
understanding there is no motion on behalf of the defense
as far as selécting the jury. The State has already put
that on the record. Is that correct?

MR. KNOBELOCH: That’s correct, Your Honor.

THE COURT: All right. Mr. Solicitor, what do you
want me to do with the panel?

| MR. FINNEY: Your Honor, we expect this case to
take two or three days and we would like the panel to
call back after 6 o’clock tonight for further
instructions if we should have a change.

THE COURT: That’s-an hour from now.

MR. FINNEY: After 12 tomorrow will be fine.

THE COURT: So if you were not selected to serve on
this case if you would call the Clerk’s office after 12
tomorrow they will either tell you I need you back at
2:30 or to call back after 6.

So if you want to go to work you can and make that
call and keep calling until you get through. I don’t
know if you’ll get a real person or an answering machine.

But if you would do that —-- we assume this case may last
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the rest of the week but we’ll have another one so just
call back just in case. Thank you. Have a nice evening.

[Whereupon, the jury panel is excused at 4:44 p.m.]

THE COURT: Ladies and gentlemen, I'm going to send
you to the jury room for a minute and let me -- I’1ll give
you further instructions but at this point please don’t
talk about this case or speculate or all. If you’ll go
back into the jury room I’11 get you back out in just a
few minutes. Thank you.

[Whereupon, the jury exits the courtroom at 4:45
p.m.]

THE COURT: We'll take a five minute break and then
maybe counsel will come in chambers and we can talk about
scheduling since it is 4:45 and what we will do, if
anything, this afternoon.

[Whereupon, the court takes a brief recess at 4:45
p.m.]

THE COURT: If the jury is ready, how about bring
them in.

[Whereupon, the jury re-enters the courtroom at 4:59
p-m.]

THE COURT: Ladies and gentlemen, it’s 5 o’clock so
we’ re probably not going to start this case tonight. The
first stage of it will be opening statements by the

attorneys and we just couldn’t finish that in a

34




£ ~

O 0 9 At R W N e

NN N N NN rme e i e et ek e e e
N h W N = © 0 0NN R W N = O

State v Michael Pearson, Victor Weldon (2011-GS-14-0068)
Volume 2 - May 15, 2012

reasonable amount of time. So I’m going to let you go
home and ask you to be back in the jury room at 9:30 in
the morning.

Now I instruct you while you —-- overnight you can’t
talk about this case. You don’t know anything about it
yet, but you can’t speculate you can’t talk about it; you
cah’t talk to your family about it. You can’t read
anything in the newspaper or anything or T.V. about this
case.

You can’t go get on your computer and Google
anything or look on Facebook or try to read anything out
about this case. And I’m going to give you a lot of
further instructions in the morning about what your
duties are.

What we’re looking for is a fair open-minded jury
that is going to decide this case based on the evidence
you hear in this courtroom and from that evidence only.
So it’s important -- to our justice system, it’s
important- to both parties in this case that we have a
fair and impartial jury.

So I need you to come back with an open mind without
any preconceived ideas or prejudice. Please don’t talk
about this case or allow anyone to talk to you about it.
If for some reason you have an emergency overnight and

you can’t be here at 9:30 you need to call the Clerk’s
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office because we can’t get started until all of you show
up. Because if one of you doesn’t show up I’'m going to
send the Sheriff’s Department looking for you to bring
you in.

So if you’ve got an emergency please call us because
we will be sitting here waiting for you. When you come
in in the morning, if you will just come straiéht into
the jury room.

And I will -- T may have some legal matters that I
need to deal with, but I will get you out here as soon as
I can and give you further instructions as to your duties
in this case and we will start. You have a nice evening
and I will see you at 9:30 in the morning.

[Whereupon, the jury is excused for the evening at
5:02 p.m.]

THE COURT: Okay. Anything further from either
side we need to deal with tonight?

MR. FINNEY: Your Honor, just for the record T did
want the defense to be aware that the State has moved to
amend count four to talk about the Grand Larcehy of the
Chevy automobile belonging to Mr. Gibbons rather than an
amount of money and that we were going forward on an
amended indictment in that count.

THE COURT: All right. Does the defense want to

be heard on this?
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MR. DEVOE: Your Honor, I don’t think we’ve seen an
amendment, number 1 and number 2 is it going to be added
to it or is it an additional count for the monies also
stated or not?

THE COURT: My understanding is they want to change
in count four the word money change that to an
automobile.

MR. FINNEY: That's correct, Your Honor.

THE COURT: A value of more than 2,000 dollars. So
it’s Grand Larceny from 2 to 10 but instead of currency
the property they allege was taken was an automobile
whose value is less than 10,000 dollars.

MR. DEVOE: 4So the fact that my client
theoretically supposedly took money is not going to be an
issue in this case?

MR. FINNEY: Yes sir, it is. That’s the issue of
the Armed Robbery.

THE COURT: It’s my understanding on count two -—-—

count three is Armed Robbery. And I assume the State is

going to prove that in fact some money or value was taken,

in the Armed Robbery. The Grand Larceny deals with
another issue of an automobile and not money.

MR. DEVOE: Does that indictment show the year of
the car and the make of the car?

THE COURT: No. It just says a value from 5 —— I
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mean from 2 to 10,000 dollars. But they want automobile
Versus money.

MR. DEVOE: Is that he borrowed the car or he stole
the car?

THE COURT: He stole the car. I don’t think there
was a lending situation.

MR. FINNEY: No, sir. It was not a lending
situation.

THE COQOURT: I think they’re going to allege that
they stole the car. 1It’s a notice situation. Obviously,
they’ve got to prove each and every element of this and
they are going to have to put whatever evidence they have
in fact that Grand Larceny occurred and what was stolen.

What he’s saying now from a notice standpoint your
client has been noticed that he’s charged with the crime
of Grand Larceny. But their situation is it’s not money,
it was an automobile. The money deals with the Armed
Robbery.

MR. DEVOE: I’d just say, Your Honor, it’s pretty
late in the day after two years coming on the eve of
trial before a jury to '‘amend the indictment. |

MR. FINNEY: This was put on the record yesterday,
Your Honor, before the jury was sworn. And it certainly
would have been my belief that we could havé...

THE COURT: Do you have any —-- as far as your
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client being prejudiced for lack of notice?

MR. KNOBELOCH: This is our first notice.

THE COURT: - Well, you got notified yesterday I
understand. But you’ve been knowing since this case that
he was charged with Grand Larceny.

MR. KNOBELOCH: That’s correct. But not to what was
really stolen.

THE COURT: Okay. So do you have any other issues
as far as you are prejudiced simply because he has
changed it?

[Inaudible]

THE COURT: Okay. Then I’11l allow the amendment.

MR. FINNEY: Thank you, Your Honor.

THE COURT: I thought you said you didn’t have
anything. I thought I had passed you over ——

MS. KNOBELOCH: Your Honor, we would object. He
needs to get the Grand Jury to look at it again. And
Your Honor as far as the notice we don’t have anything
that we can calculate the value of that car. I don’t.
But we would object.

MR. FINNEY: Well, Your Honor, I wouldn’t have had
to show her evidence of the wvalue of the car to put_it in
the indictment.

THE COURT: That’s true. And if he doesn’t prove

the value -- you know he’s got to prove beyond a
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reasonable doubt that it’s more than 2,000 dollars. And
if he doesn’t do that it doesn’t go to the jury on that.

MR. FINNEY: All of.the parties have been on notice
that the car was stolen.

THE COURT: Okay.

MR. FINNEY: Through the discovery that we
submitted.

THE COURT: Well what about the arrest warrant?
Was there an arrest warrant issued on Grand Larceny?

MR. DEVOE: No.

THE COURT: It was just an indictment but no arrest
warrant?

MR. FINNEY: There was a warrant. It says they
removed his wallet, money and keys and left the scene
with the victim’s vehicle. That’s all language in the
Grand Larceny warrant.

THE COURT: Okay. Well, I’11 wait until in the
morning and rule if y’all have any other thing you want

to come up with overnight. But we’ll proceed —-- let me

‘ask you this. Was there a warrant for Armed Robbery and

a warrant for Grand Larceny?

MR. FINNEY: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: Okay. Well, how about —— do y'all
disagree with that? Did y’all get served warrants on

Grand Larceny and Armed Robbery?
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[Whereupon,.counsel confer]

THE COURT: I’11 let y’all know in the morning
then.

MR. FINNEY: Thank you, Your Honor.

THE CdURT: Anything else?

MR. FINNEY: I don’t know if the court has any
preference as to marking but we would like to be able to

put some stickers on some exhibits and have them pre-

marked tonight so that we can be ready to go in the

morning.

THE COURT: That would be great. Anything y’all
can stipulate to that would be -- would save time in the
morning. But if y’all want to pre-mark or whatever you
can do -- as far as the court reporter -- I don’t know if
y’'all want to go over and do them first thing in the
morning. The court reporter may not want to stay here an
hour dealing with it but may rather do it in the morning.
But as much as you do before 9:30 would be great.

MR. FINNEY: Yes, sir. Thank you, Your Honor.

THE COQURT: Okay. I’11l be here at 8:30 or 9.
We’ll start the case back at 9:30.

[Whereupon, court is in recess until 9:30 tomorrow

morning]
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PROCEEDINGS
THE COURT: Thank you. Be seated. Anything else
on count four of the indictment that anybody would like
to bring to my attention on the Grand Larceny?

MR. FINNEY: Nothing from the State, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Do you have a copy of the warrant ---
MR. FINNEY: ~-— I do, Your Honor ——-
THE COURT: -—~ that was served on the defendant?

And if you would place that in the record as a court’s
exhibit.

MR. FINNEY: There are two warrants; one against
each defendant. Would you like both in?

THE COURT: Bring them in.

[Whereupon, court’s exhibit number 1 is marked by
the court reporter]

[Whereupon, court’s exhibit number 1 is entered into
evidence by the court]

[Whereupon, court’s exhibit number 2 is marked by
the court reporter]

[Whereupon, court’s exhibit number 2 is entered into
evidence by the court]

THE COURT: Anything from the defense?

MS. KNOBELOCH: No, sir.

THE COURT: Based on the criteria set out in the

State v -- Supreme Court. I find that the indictment
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does place the defendants on sufficient notice of the
particular offense. And it does not change the nature of
the crimes. I also notice from the arrest warrant that
arrest warrants were issued for Grand Larceny.

In the arrest warrant it talks about the theft of
the vehicle. It says it a 1987 Chevrolet El1 Camino
valued in excess of 5,000 dollars is what the arrest
warrant says.

In the indictment -- amending the indictment to
replace money with the wvehicle I don’t think changes the
nature of the offense when the defendants were put on
notice of the charges they had to face in the trial. And
I will allow the State to amend the indictment.

MR. FINNEY: Thank you, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Anything else before I bring the jury

in?
[No response]
THE COURT: All right. Bring the jury in.
[Whereupon, the jury enters the courtroom at 9:54
a.m.]}

THE COURT: Ms. Beulah, will you swear the jury in?

CLERK OF COURT: Ladies and gentlemen of the jury
please stand and raise your right hand?

[Whereupon, the jury complies]

[Whereupon, the jury is duly sworn by the Clerk of
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Court as follows: vyou shall well and truly try and truly
—— make between the State of South Carolina and Michael
Wilson Pearson and Victor McCoy Weldon who you shall have
and charged on a two verdict -- ‘according to the evidence
so help you God] Please say I will.

THE JURY: I will.

CLERK OF COURT: Thank you. You may be seated.

[Whereupon, the jury complies]

THE COURT: Ladies and gentlemen, we are about to
get in a trial in this case. The title of the case is
the State v Michael Pearson and Victor Weldon. I'm
simply to comment and give you some introduction of what
your job is and what you can expect...

These two defendants have been indicted with the
crimes of Burgiary in the First, Attempted Murder, Armed
Robbery, Grand Larceny, Kidnapping, Possession of a
Weapon during a Violent Crime.

In the elements of this indictment of the law I will
explain to you later. But to this indictment they have
entered a plea of not guilty therefore it places the
burden upon the State to prove each and every element of
this indictment beyond a reasonable doubt. This
indictment is not evidence. It’s simply a formal charge
on paper to bring this case to court. Your job is to

determine what the true facts are in this case. My Jjob
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is to instruct you on the law and determine what evidence
I —- rule you can hear and to charge you with the law at
the end of this case. You’ve got to determine what the
true facts are based on the evidence in this case.

The evidence is going to come to you in basically
three forms. The first is through sworn testimony from
this witness stand. Witnesses will come up here under
oath and testify. Then you may receive evidence through
documents that have been introduced; photographs or
whatever.

And the third way you may receive evidence is
through stipulation of the attorneys. But that is the
evidence that you decide what the true facts are in this
case. The questions that the attorneys ask are not
evidence. The opening statements fhat the attorneys make
is not evidence. The closing arguments that the
attorneys make are not evidence. You are to determine
this case based on testimony and the evidence that is
presented to you.

And I need you to pay close attention throughout
this trial because it’s very important that you get it
right. If I make a mistake in the law at some other time
or some other place but if you make a mistake it’s very
hard to change that mistake. That’s why you need to pay

attention and determine what the true facts are. Now I’'m
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not allowed to have an opinion about the facts in the
case. So if I say anything or do anything during the
trial that you may think I have an opinion you’re to
disregard that.

You are the judge the facts. On the same hand I'm
the judge of the law so when I charge you on the law you
must accept that law as I give it you whether youlagree
with i1t or not and apply the facts that you think are
true and come back with a verdict that speaks the truth.

Now throughout this trial when we take a break or I
send you back to the jury room I’'m going to tell you you
can’t discuss this case. You can’t even talk about it
among yourselves. And you’re going to wonder why I
can’t. Now we’ve heard from this witness or that
witness; why can’t we go back there and at least discuss
what we’ve heard so far.

And the reason you can’t is if you go back there and
start talking about the case earlier then in the end of
the case you’re going to want to defend that opinion you
had early on. Or you may try to guess where this case is
headed or you may have an opinion about where this case
is going. And you’re going to express that opinion to
your fellow juror. And at the end of the case you are
going to defend that opinion you had early on. I don’t

want you to start forming an opinion until you’ve heard
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all the evidence. You’ve heard all the evidence as well
as the law and then and only then will it be proper for
you to talk about it. So throughout this trial I need
you to listen. I need you .to have an open mind and
follow my instructions and don’t discuss this case until
I give it to you for your deliberation.

Now, I am going to try to stop every hour or hour
and 15 minutes for a break. And if ~- I try not to stop
in the middle of a witnesses testimony if at all
possible. But at any time before then you need a break I
need you to raise your hand because I need you to pay
attention. And if you’re uncomfortable you can’t pay
attention. So if you have an issue that you are
uncomfortable just raise your hand and we’ll stop right
then and take a few minute break and come back to the
testimony. ‘And so —-- because I need you to pay
attention.

Now the attorneys are going to make opening
statements to you. And as I told you that is not
evidence. That is simply the attorneys getting up and to
give you some type of roadmap where they think what this
case is about and where they think the evidence is going
to take you. The State has the burden of proving and
they go first. The defense goes second. But they don’t

have to do anything; they don’t have to make an opening
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statement. The State has the burden of proving this
case. But most of the time they do. At the end of the
case they are going to make a closing argument to you.
Bnd they will argue to you as to what they think the
evidence shows.

And Ifll remind you that is not evidence either but
listen.to the opening statements of the attorneys and
whether -- closing arguments and I will charge you with
the law and give you this case to decide. If you are
okay —-- they are going to make their opening statements
and then we will begin the testimony in this case. Thank
you. Mr. Solicitor?

MR. FINNEY: May it please the court, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Yes, sir.

OPENING STATEMENT BY MR. FINNEY

MR. FINNEY: Good morning. Good morning ladies and
gentlemen. My name is Ernest Adolphus [phonetic] Finney,
ITI. With a name like that I’'m very glad they gave me a
nickname. They call me Chip. And .I have been practicing
law in this State for about 32 years.

As a matter of fact this month is my anniversary
because we got sworn in in May. I am very pleased to be
able to come before you this morning not only as a lawyer
who has been practicing in the community for a long time

but as your new Solicitor. I was elected and sworn in in
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January of 2011 and I have been working very diligently
to learn the job, surround myself with good people on
staff and get ready to prosecute cases and present cases
in the four courthouses that I’'ve been elected to serve
on; Clarendon, Sumter, Williamsburg, and Lee Counties are
my four districts.

This morning I also have the pleasure of being with
a good team. As I've told you nobody can do these things
alone. We have to have team effort in the Solicitor’s
office to evaluate the cases, investigate the cases, and
present the cases in court.

Part of the team this morning is Investigator
Kenneth Clark. He, like myself has not been an
investigator very long. As a matter of fact in 2010 when
this case came about he had been an investigator about
six months. He had been in law enforcement for a long
time before that but had been promoted up to the
investigation division.

Also assisting me is Jason Corbett. Jason is a
resident of Summerton and has worked in Clarendon County
for a long time. He also works over in Sumter helping us
get our cases ready for court so that we can present them
in court. Now the reason we’re here today and
indictment has been returned by the Grand Jury of

Clarendon County. In that indictment six charges have
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been leveled against two men [indicates], Mr. Victor
Weldon in the white shirt and Mr. Michael Pearson in the
blue shirt. Those gentlemen have been charged with
serious offenses.

The indictment lists them Burglary First, which is a
breaking in of a residence. And that residence belonged
to Mr. and Mrs. Gibbons. Mr. Gibbons has the white hair
and his wife is sitting right next to him in the black

shirt. You’ll meet them in a few minutes. Their

‘residence was broken into in the early morning hours of

May 15%®, 2010. How ironic that on May 15%, 2012 you all
were impaneled to listen to the evidence and decide this
matter.

For two years they have been getting ready to come
to court just as these gentlemen over here have had two
years to get ready to come to court. And now we are
read&. The evidence has been collected.

The investigation has been put together, the
statements have been taken; and you will hear the

evidence that we think points to the reasonable and

inescapable conclusion that those two gentlemen maybe

acting along with others broke into that house that
morning, that Saturday morning in May, beat up and robbed
Mr. Gibbons in his garage while he was getting ready to

put his shoes on to go to work. They stole his El Camino
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automobile after they beat him up and laid him out on the
garage floor, took money from him, used a weapon to rob
him and they committed this crime against what we call
the peace and dignity of South Carolina.

The evidence in this case is going to be basically
as the Judge told you, testimony. But you’re going to
see some direct evidence. You’re going to see evidence
of laboratory results that were taken when the
investigators went and processed the crime scene.

Unfortunately ladies and gentlemen criminals in our
society do not leave calling cards. Unfortunately we did
not have video tape in that garage that morning.
Unfortunately, you are going to see that there are some
things that we would like to be able to show you that we
don’t have. But what we do show you, what we do have is
fingerprint evidence and D-N-A evidence that link these
two gentlemen to this crime.

Now you’re going to hear from Mr. Gibbons in a
minute that three black males jumped him in his garage
that morning beat him up and robbed him. There are only
two people here in court today. That is because the
Solicitors and the Sheriff’s Department and the other
investigators have done their best, done their best to
locate and charge and bring to court the men responsible

for this act. The evidence that we have only points to
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two. We do not have the third person today. And in
fact there may be another person. But what we’re going
to tell you and what we’re going to .show you over the
next two days should lead you to believe that Mr. Gibbons
is correct. Three men broke in on him, three men robbed
him, three men got away. Two meﬁ left evidence and we'’re
going to prosecute them to the fullest extent of the law
in this jury trial.

Now the Judge has told you that you have a job to
keep your mind open and listen to the evidence. That’s
absolutely what I want you to do. I also want you to
remember that we don’t expect you to be lawyers. We
don’t expect you to be police investigators, and we don’t
expect you to be judges. We expect you to use your
common sense.

And we selected you yesterday because we know you
have the common sense that it would take to bring home a
verdict at the end of this matter that will speak the
truth. Use your common sense. Don’t let people try to
take you to side issues or look at the ceiling when the
case is right here on the floor.

We’re going to focus on the evidence that we have.
We’re going to focus on the investigation and at the
conclusion of this trial we believe you will see clearly

that the evidence points to the guilt of these two
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gentlemen. Thank you very much for being willing to
serve. Thank you very much for giving us your time and
your talent and we’ll start very shortly. Thank you.

MS. KNOBELOCH: May it please the court?

THE COURT: Yes, ma’am.

OPENING STATEMENT BY MS. KNOBELOCH

MS. KNOBELOQOCH: Ladies and gentlemen, my name is
Laura Knobeloch and I along with my husband John
Knobeloch are here today from Mount Pleasant fo represent
our client Victor Weldon. Would you please stand up
Victor?

[Whereupon, Mr. Weldon stands]

MS. KNOBELOCH: I'm actually from Florence, South
Carolina. 1I’'ve been practicing since 1993 in most
counties in the State. And after being in Charleston
County for a long, long time it’s really a great pleasure
to be back in front of a jury in front of a nice small
town. Everyone in Manning has been so incredibly nice.

I mean the courthouse staff, the restaurants I’'ve eaten
at, the gas stations; everyone is so nice and so helpful.

And I think you’re going to see that in this case.
You’re going to see in this case, which is just
remarkable to me multiple citizens came forward
immediately after this crime with information to give to

law enforcement. You know ignoring that perhaps there
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might be threat to themselves or retaliation multiple
citizens, multiple citizens from Manning came forward
you’ll hear in testimony to the police to give
information that they had. Please look for that and
listen for that.

Also I think that you’re —-- I think the evidence is
going to show as the Solicitor suggested some reference
to D-N-A evidence and fingerprints. And here it’s really
important to make sure -- I want to talk to you about
keeping these cases separate.

We have my client Victor Weldon and there is a
separate defendant, Mr. Pearson, with a separate lawyer.
Please, please do not make the mistake of jumbling all
the evidence against both of them. If there is D-N-A
evidence that you hear it will concern Mr. Weldon, my
client, not Mr. Pearson.

If you hear about fingerprint evidence today it does
not concern my client, Mr. Weldon. It will be involving
Mr. Peérson, the co-defendant. Whether or not these two
gentlemen even know each other at all, have met in the
past, it doesn’t matter; these are separate gentlémen,
separate cases.

So please I ask that you keep that in mind as you
hear this evidence so at the end you won’t be oh, they’ve

D-N-A and fingerprints. ©No, it’s separate and you must
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consider them separate. Ladies and gentlemen speaking
specifically of D-N-A you know D-N-A is really kind of
tricky and there is a lot of misconception out there
about it.

And until you’ve heard an expert on D-N-A actually
explain it to you most people don’t really understand
what it can and cannot do. And if there is D-N-A
evidence presented today it will be through an expert.

So it will be pretty interesting if you haven’t
heard an expert talk about D-N-A before I think you’ll
find it very interesting. Please pay attention to what
it can and cannot do. T.V. and even the news people not
intentionally but I think they’ve all kind of left the
impression that D-N-A is a ﬁagic bullet; that’s it, D-N-A
case over.

Well, we wouldn’t need you all here. We wouldn’t
all be here if that were the case. So I think you’ll
find it interesting but please pay attention about the D-
N-A and what the experts say it can and cannot do.

Ladies and gentlemen, basically -- I'm not going to
keep you much longer because I know I -- we're tired too
coming from Mount Pleasant and we’ve really enjoyed our
stay so far and I hope that you’ll find this case
interesting. We’re here obviously because both of these

men claim they were not involved in this. I’m not going
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to stand here and tell you at all that this didn’t
happen. I’m not going to say that at all. It’s a
horrible thing that happened to this man. But we’re here
to say that Mr. Weldon had nothing to do with it and I
think the evidence will bear that out.

Sunday was Mother’s Day and I was telling the Judge
earlier that my little girl who is six had made me this
little homemade necklace, and she was so proud of her
school and I've had it with me every day; and today I
left it at the house. And I want that thing so bad to
hold right now. She said Mommy, please take this with
you when you’re out of town and think about me and how
much I'm going'to miss you and how much I love you. .

And you know when you hear about -- and this is a
pretty violent crime that you’re going to hear about.

And you hear about things that after you have children it
kind of changes how you think about things. Instead of
thinking that sounds awful, you think I can’t imagine
anything worse if that happened to my child.

And I can’t imagine anything worse that something
like this happening to my chila except perhaps being
convicted when she didn’t do it. The jury selection
process -- I feel so horrible about jury selections
because I know that people get real nervous and you maybe

think there is something wrong with them if the lawyers
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say strike that juror, it’s nothing like that what we’re
doing. I tell you what I’'m looking for when Qe do the
jﬁry selection is just someone who basically is not
afraid to look at the defense table who has -- I'm
looking for some people who are going to be fair to both
sides; people I think might have an open mind.

And like the Judge said listen to all of the
evidence and not form a conclusion, not make your
decision until you’ve heard everything.

Right now Mr. Weldon is innocent. He is an innocent
man. Yes, he has been charged with a crime, several
crimes, but right now he is innocent. He doesn’t have to
do a single thing to prove that innocence. The State has
to prove beyond a reasonable doubt and that’s a pretty
big burden for you to find him guilty.

And there is a reason that burden is so high.

Unlike at other court’s you might have been in or Family
Court or at Civil Court fighting and arguing over money
or whatever, in this courtroom what is at issue is a
man’s freedom.

And we hold that paramount. And that is why that
burden is so high. We don’t want to make mistakes here.
But I know that you —— I am confident that you will all
listen and pay attention and I'm confident that the State

will not meet its burden; that you will not find Mr.
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Weldon guilty. Thank you for your atténtion.
-OPENING STATEMENT BY MR. DEVOE

MR. DEVOE: Good morning. My name is Harry Devoe
and I live in Clarendon County although pretty quickly
when you hear me talk and watch you’ll understand why my
voice, my accent is not from here, Clarendon Couﬁty or
South Carolina --

I was born in Providence, Rhode Island and raised
there, went to college there. I went in the Navy and
through the Navy met my wife and through that -- we -- to
Clarendon County. So I went to law schocl at USC —-
practiced in Philadelphia for 23 years. And when it was
time to retire from Philadelphia came back here.

And I found out that none of the lawyers in the

state which you live in -- I took the Bar exam and I’ve
been a lawyer here for 21 years. So that’s -- my brief
resume, my background, and my accent -- I am from

Clarendon County and I‘m happy to be in Clarendon County.
As my predecessor told you there were two different
defendants. Each has different defenses. Each has
different feason for defense. There was -- at the very
beginning that my client has said he is nof guilty. So
you say why is he on trial today? To tell you he’s not
guilty. He doesn’t have to tell you anymore than that.

He doesn’t have to testify to say that he is on trial
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because he is charged with being -- not guilty. It’s up
to the State to prove to you beyond a reasonable doubt
and I'm sure the Judge will explain to you what that
means that my client is guilty or innocent as is the
other co-defendant.

They are co-defendants because the crimes they are
alleged to have committed was to the same person at the
same time at the same place. But my client is in front
of you because they found a stray fingerprint on a 